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"Pinrwctes" in mahogany, 1979. The model of this sculpture in cherry won 
an award in international competition 

Roseberg Retrospective Exhibit 

Memoranda To All Students 

Disciplinary Proceedings 
For a number of years, it has been the practice of the College, when students 

are arrested, to defer disciplinary proceedings until the matter has been resolved in 
court. This practice, however, has resulted in long delays between the time a 
student is charged and the time their status is clarified. Understandably, this 
situation creates anxiety for the students involved, as well as uncertainty for the 
College. 

I have decided therefore that this practice must be changed. Effective 
immediately, the College will initiate its own disciplinary proceedings and will no 
longer await court action. Nothing in the Student Handbook is to be understood to 
prevent this practice. 

tftd. 

"Retrospective Exhibition," which 
opened at the Andrews galleries 
Monday, Jan. 18 is a kaleidescopic 

view of several decades of work by 
master teacher Carl Roseberg, sculptor 
and painter. Continued on P. 2 

Thomas A. Graves, Jr. 
President 

Enclosed is a memorandum from President Graves announcing a change in one 
of our disciplinary practices. In view of some of the incidents which occurred last 
semester, I feel it should also be accompanied by a restatement of the College's 
expectations for student conduct as we begin a new term. 

To avoid any misunderstanding, let me state at the outset that I realize the vast 
majority of William and Mary students abide by the standards set by the College 
and conduct their affairs in a fashion which reflects pride in this institution and 
which evokes admiration from those of us who work with you. But there is a small 
minority which persists in acting in violation of the College's regulations and on 
occasion, the laws of the Commonwealth and it is to this group that I wish to 
direct my comments. 

William and Mary is determined to provide an environment where every 
individual has the freedom to live and work in a civil and orderly community that 
will enhance learning and personal development. There is no place here for 
harrassment, threat, assault, vandalism, stealing, dishonesty, or boorish behavior. 
Misuse of alcohol will not be accepted as an excuse or explanation for midconduct 
or irresponsibility. Group behavior will be judged by the same high standards as 
those governing individual conduct 

Regrettably, this fall the attitudes and actions of some have not reflected these 
understandings so we have no alternative but to take a sterner approach to 
student conduct and student discipline. We will not tolerate violations of the 
standards of conduct this community has set for its members and are determined 
to take strong and immediate action when infractions occur. 

The level of penalties being administered for violations of College regulations 
has been increased so that disciplinary probation is now the typical penalty even 
for a first offense. This fall the Discipline Committee, which hears our most serious 
cases, held eleven trials. Eight of these cases involved charges against individual 
students. Five resulted in dismissals from the College; two were permanent 
expulsions; two were separations without a guarantee of readmission; and one was 
a suspension. Of three charges against fraternities, two fraternities were removed at 
mid-year from College housing and given other penalties and one was 
administered a very strict suspended sentence. Several fraternities have been 
disciplined for public drunkenness and other unacceptable behavior in the Home¬ 
coming Parade and in the light of misconduct in the fraternity complex, our staff 
there has been expanded for the second semester. These actions reflect our clear 
resolve to deal forcefully with those who violate oi^r policies. 

As the President's letter indicates, we will no longer delay College disciplinary 
action until after court action when a student is arrested and students cannot 
expect leniency from the Discipline Committee because they also face charges in a 
court. The members of the Residence Hall staff and other student affairs offices 
have been reminded that they must enforce the College's regulations and those of 
individual residence halls enacted under our policy of self-determinatipn 
consistently and firmly. Where self-determination does not appear to be working, it 
will be reconsidered. The Wigwam and Pub will be closed at 1 a.m. except where 
previous contractural commitments make this impossible. During the coming 
semester, we will determine whether there are additional steps we need to take in 
order to meet our obligation to protect the majority of our students and to protect 

Continued on P. 2 
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From Dean Sadler 
Continued from P. 1 
and enhance the educational environment We will consider, for example, whether 
beer should continue to be sold at the Wigwam. Additional measures will be taken 
if necessary to control student conduct. 

At William and Mary, we pride ourselves on our high standards as we should. 
Those students, however, must be understood to apply to conduct and attitude as 
well as to academic accomplishment. I urge you, as we begin a new semester 
together, to examine your behavior and make certain it reflects a commitment to 
the high principles for which the coUege stands both for your own sake and for the 
benefit of your fellow students. 

Roseberg Exhibit 
Continued from P. 1. 

The exhibit is open to the public 
daily from 10 a.m. to 4 p.m., Monday 
through Friday. There is no admission 
charge. 

The exhibit will be on display 
through Feb. 24. A reception in honor 
of Roseberg will be held at the gallery, 
Thursday, Feb. 4, from 7:30-9:30 p.m. 

Roseberg, who is retiring from the 
College in May, has included in this 
exhibit over 100 individual pieces, 
including 55 sculptures and 35 prints, 
drawings and paintings, as well as 
ceramics. 

A native of Vinton, Iowa, and 
Swedish heritage, Roseberg received 
his art training at the State University of 
Iowa where he received B.F.A. and 
M.F.A. degrees. He did further 
graduate study at the Cranbrook 
Academy of Art, University of Hawaii, 
University of Virginia, Mysore 
University in India, and the Tyler 
School of Art at Temple University. 

Recently Roseberg's one-man shows 
have been held at Radford College, 
Roanoke Fine Art Gallery, the Chrysler 
Museum, and Longwood College. He is 
represented in permanent collections at 
State University of Iowa, the Virginia 
Museum of Fine Arts, the Colonial 
Williamsburg Foundation, Rockingham 
County Citizens Association, Longwood 
College, Thalhimer Brothers and the 
Chrysler Museum in Norfolk, which has 
loaned several sculptures for the 
William and Mary exhibition. 

Roseberg is a member of the 
Audubon Artists of America and has 
displayed sculpture in their annual 
exhibitions in New York; the American 
Association of Museums; Asian Society; 
Virginia Museum of Fine Arts; and 
Tidewater Artists Association. He is a 
Fellow of the International Institute of 
Arts and Letters and was a founding 
board member of the Twentieth 
Century Gallery in Williamsburg. He is 
a veteran of the U.S. Naval Reserve 
and served in World War II and Korea, 
retiring in 1968 with the rank of 
Commander. 

Roseberg has received severed grants 
for his work, including a Ford 
Foundation grant, a faculty research 
grant from the Society of the Alumni at 
William and Mary, and a. Fulbright 
grant for study in India. He was 
bestowed the Advancement of 
Scholarship award given by Alpha of 
Virginia Chapter of Phi Beta Kappa in 
1964. 

If William and Mary has ever had an 
artist it could call its own, Roseberg is 
that artist He created majestic profiles 
of King William and Queen Mary to 
adorn the medallion commemorating 
the College's 275th anniversary. He 
transferred the strength of George 
Wythe and John Marshall to a similar 
medallion used by the law school. 
Bronze plaques he molded to honor 
Dr. Donald W. Davis and Dr. W.C. 
Guy are displayed prominently in the 

^r/?.n^L 
£fl. Sam Samuel Sadler 

Dean of Students 

biology and chemistry buildings on campus. 
Roseberg says he enjoys working in 

several mediums and plans to continue 
his full range of work after he retires 
from teaching. 

"I try not to be influenced by what is 
supposed to be fashionable," says 
Roseberg. "Five years later, you find it 
is unfashionable and not the in thing 
anymore." 

Directories 
The new Williamsburg/Peninsula 

telephone directories are available in 
the Xerox Room, Room 110, James 
Blair Hall. They may be PICKED UP 
during the work day on a first 
come-first served basis. Please pick up 
only the quantity actually needed so 
the supply will last. 

We appreciate your cooperation in 
this matter. 

Dennis K. Cogle 
Assistant Vice-President 
for Business Affairs 

A Letter to the Editor: 
The fraternity system at William and Mary will begin formal rush on January 

19, 1982. As a result of negative behavior by a few members the reputation of 
the entire Greek System has been damaged. It is our desire to correct this 
damage because it reflects, unfortunately, not only on the fraternities, but the 
entire college community. 

In each case of misconduct, the administration and the Committee on 
Discipline have worked to effectively punish the offenders. The Interfratemity 
Council has pledged anew to work toward more self-discipline and improved 
cooperation with the administration to help prevent further problems. 
Additionally, we are working to reinforce the goals of brotherhood, service, and 
philanthropy among our individual member fraternities. 

The fraternity system at William and Mary is a strong one that provides the 
campus and community with leadership. The record of William and Mary 
fraternity men in terms of financial support and commitment of time is probably 
one of the best in the state. The Interfratemity Council and its member fraterni¬ 
ties have continually provided valuable service to the College and local 
communities. Examples of such regular activity include visiting residents of local 
nursing homes, helping the S.P.C.A., and working with handicapped citizens. 
Notable large philanthropies, annually netting thousands of dollars for charity 
are Pi Kappa Alpha's "Pike Bike," for Muscular Distrophy, Sigma Chi's "Derby 
Day," for the Wallace Village for handicapped children, and Theta Delta Chi's 
World record horseshoe pitching marathon for the United Way. 

In short, the fraternity system at William and Mary is a large part of the 
overall learning experience for many of our college men. It is regrettable that 
the actions of a very few fraternity men have temporary marred the reputation 
of a fraternity system that has long been an important positive element of the 
College and community. Working together the fraternity men at William and 
Mary intend to continue promoting the ideals of our system. 

^^MMNUAW^/ 
Michael Rawlings x 
President, 
Interfratemity Council 

Treasurer's Office Closed Today 
In order to more efficiently handle 

registration/validation and to better 
serve our students, the Treasurer's 
Office will again participate in arena 
registration/validation at William and 
Mary Hall for spring semester. 

It is felt this decision will eliminate a 
lot of confusion and frustration on the 
part of both new and returning 
students. This will, however, mean that 
the office will be closed all day today, 
Jan. 19. 

Baby, It's Been Cold Out Here 
Daiun Beagle, left, and Paula Johnston, both of Los Angeles, bundled up for the frigid weather were caught by| Daily Press 

photographer Buddy Norris as they walked down Richmond Road. (Photo courtesy Daily Press). 

Scholarship Opportunities 

The College has been invited to 
nominate an outstanding junior for the 
Beinecke Memorial Scholarship, a 
prestigious national scholarship. This 
scholarship provides funding for your 
senior year at the College and two 
years of graduate study at an institution 
of your choice. Recipients of the 
scholarship are chosen based upon a 
superior academic record, demonstrat¬ 
ed financial need, and personal 
promise. 

If you are interested in being 
nominated, please contact the chairman 
of the department in which you are 
majoring, or your academic advisor. A 
student must have departmental 
endorsement in order to be considered 
for the scholarship. Application is 
Monday, Feb. 1. 

For additional information, please 
contact the Office of Extramural 
Programs, The Brafferton, ext. 4354. 

Getting It Right 
The performance dates in January 

for the Mermettes are incorrectly listed 
in the Cultural Arts Calendar. The 
Mermettes will present three per¬ 
formances at 8:15 p.m., March 25, 26, 
and 27 in Adair Pool. 

Performance dates for the Sinfoni- 
cron Opera Company's present presen¬ 
tation of "Ruddigore" are January 27, 
28, 29, and 30, nightly at 8:15 p.m. in 
Phi Beta Kappa Memorial Hall. Tickets 
are $3 for faculty, staff and students; 
$4 for the general public.          
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Internationally Famous Pianist to Play Thursday 
Leonard Pennario, whose lifetime of 

dedication to music has made him a 
pianist of international stature, will be 
guest artist in the next William and 
Mary Concert Series, at 8:15 p.m., 
Thursday, Jan. 21 in Phi Beta Kappa 
Memorial Hall. 

A limited number of single admission 
tickets will be available, at $4 each for 
faculty, staff and students of the 
College; $5 for the general public. 

Tickets will be on sale at the Campus 
Center one week prior to the concert 
and also at the box office at PBK the 
evening of the performance. 

Pennario will play Suite Bergamas- 
que by Debussy; Sonata in F sharp 
minor, Op. 11 by Schumann; 
Roumanian folk dances by Bartok; 
"The White Peacock" by Charles 
Griffes; and three compositions by 
Chopin: Valse Brillante in E flat Major, 
Op. 18; Noctum in B Major, Op. 32, 
No. 1; and Schereo in B flat minor, Op. 
31. 

Pennario has appeared with the "Big 
Five" orchestras in the United States, 
Great Britain's eight leading orchestras; 
and Europe's finest orchestras. 

Pennario's list of best selling records 
is continually expanding. Under 

Amy Levine 

Levine Recital 
Set Jan. 24 

Amy Levine, soprano, a junior, will 
present a recital at 3 p.m. Sunday, Jan. 
24 in the Botetourt Gallery of Swem 
Library. 

Levine will sing a selection of songs 
by Mozart and Haydn and "I am laid in 
Earth," from "Dido and Aeneus" by 
Purcell. 

Levine is a biology major, a student 
of Frances Breeze and a member of the 
William and Mary choir. She is 
secretary of the Circle K service 
organization and was recently invited to 
join Pi Sigma, the national biology 
honorary- 

Karen Levine Arnold, a recent 
graduate of Oberlin College Conserva¬ 
tory will accompany Miss Levine on the 
College's Broadwood piano. The piano 

i is one of two instruments in existence 
identical to the one played by Beetho¬ 
ven. It is thought to have been constru- 
ted in 1816 by John Broadwood, an 
early English piano builder. 
John Broadwood, an-early English 
piano builder. 

The piano has been owned by the 
college since 1946 when it was donated 
by Mrs. John W. Price, Jr., of 
"Prestwould," a plantation near 
Clarksville. The instrument was part of 
the lavish furnishings of Prestwould 
during the 19th century when it was 
owned by Sir Peyton Skipwith, who 
was rumored to have won the 10 
square-mile plantation from William 
Byrd III in a three-day card game. 

exclusive contract to Angel Records, he 
has a long succession of successful 
recordings including his newest 
recording of Chopin Waltzes. In 
1974-75, he became part of record 
industry history by recording two discs 
comprised of Louis Gottschalk's brilliant 
solo piano music. 

Master Class 
Pennario will hold a master class 

from 10 - 12 p.m., Friday, Jan. 22 in 
Ewell 100. He will critique the perform¬ 
ance of student pianists, selected in 
advance of the class. Anyone who 
would like to stop in and sit in on the 
class is invited to do so. 

Leonard Pennario 

Since 1936, when he made his 
professional debut at age 12 with the 
Dallas Symphony, Pennario's career 
has been filled with impressive 
highlights each season. 

In 1967, Pennario gave five concerts 
with the Los Angeles Philharmonic, 
conducted by Zubin Mehta, in which he 
played the world premiere performance 
of Miklos Rozsa's Concerto, Opus 31, 
which was composed for and dedicated 
to the pianist 

In what is left of his spare time, 
Pennario's favorite relaxation between 
engagements has been to play in bridge 
tournaments. In 1980 he realized a 
fond ambition, becoming a Life Master 
at the Bridge Spring Nationals, an 
achievement that may be unique in the 
world of concert soloists. 

Also an excellent linquist, Pennario 
speaks French, Spanish and, as he 
says, "a little Jtalian." Before he 
became so involved with concertizing 
and recording, he composed a number 
of works for piano which were 
published and earned him membership 
in the American Society of Composers, 
Authors and Publishers (ASCAP)-a 
unique distinction for a concert artist. 

'Sweet Honey/  Angelo Headline BSO Series 
"Sweet Honey in the Rock," the 

Washington, D.C. based acappella 
quartet famous for its lush gospel 
harmony which reaches back into the 
traditional folk music of the black 
church and community, will give a 
concert at 2 p.m., Sunday, Jan. 24 in 
Andrews auditorium. 

The performance opens the second 
half of the 1981-82 Lecture Series 
planned by the Office of Minority 
Affairs and the Black Student 
Organization. 

The Sweet Honey group takes its 
name from a Biblical parable and is led 
by its founder, Bemice Reagon, a 
historian of the civil rights movement 
Reagon is program director and culture 
historian for the Program in Black 
American Culture, Division of 
Performing Arts, Smithsonian Insti¬ 
tution. 

A consultant and lecturer on Black 
culture and history, Reagon received a 
doctorate in history from Howard 
University in 1975. She began to write 
her own songs during the late sixties 
when she could not find herself in the 
new songs she heard. She founded 
Sweet Honey in the Rock in 1973. 

Other events in the Black Lecture 
Series include a talk by Charles Daye, 
dean of the North Carolina Central 
University School of Law in Durham, 
N.C., who will speak at 7:30 p.m., 
Friday, Jan. 29 in the Little Theatre in 
the Campus Center. His topic has not 
yet been announced. 

Maya Angelou, poet, author, artist 
and currently artist-in-residence at 
Wake Forest University, will present a 
program at 7:30 p.m., Friday, Feb. 19 
in William and Mary Hall. This program 
is being co-sponsored by the Speakers 
Forum. 

The Hampton Institute Choir will be 
featured in a gospel night concert at 7 
p.m., Saturday Feb. 20 in the Campus 
Center Little Theatre. 

Also on the schedule is Elaine Jones, 
NAACP Legal Defense Fund lawyer 
from Washington, D.C, who will speak 
at 7:30 p.m., Friday, March 19 in the 
Little Theatre. 

The series will conclude Sunday, 
March 21, with a student musical 
performance at 2 p.m., in the Campus 
Center ballroom. 

All programs are free and open to 
the public. 

In addition to the lectures and 
concerts^ there will be a Uhuro 

Bookstore book fair from 11 a.m. to 6 p.m.. 
Saturday, Feb. 20 in the Campus Center 

Trio Next On Sunday Series 
"Music by Three," a trio comprised 

of Daniel Phillips, violin, Toby Appel, 
viola, and Colin Carr, cello, will give a 
concert at 3 p.m., Sunday, Jan. 24 in 
the ballroom of the Campus Center. 

The performance is part of the 
current Sunday Series and is open to 
the public without charge. 

The trio will play Suite No. 4 in E flat 
Major for unaccompanied cello by 
Bach; Sonata for unaccompanied viola. 
Op. 25, No. 1 by Paul Hindemith; 
Sonata No. 3 for solo violin by Eugene 
Ysaye; and Divertimento in E flat 
Major, K. 563 by Mozart 

Daniel Phillips, violinist, was winner 
of the prestigious Michaels Award of 
the Young Concert Artists in 1978. He 
is widely recognized as one of the 
extraordinary violinists of his genera¬ 
tion. Since winning the Young Concert 
Artists International Auditions in 1976, 
Phillips has given two enthusiastically 
received New York recitals. 

As winner of the 1980 Young 
Concert Artists International Auditions, 
violist Toby Appel was presented in the 
20th anniversary Young Concert Artists 
Series in New York in 1981. Appel's 
numerous chamber music engagements 
include the Marlboro Festival, the 
Chamber Music Society of Lincoln 

Center, the Tokyo Chamber Soloists in 
Japan, the Blue Hill Festival, Chamber 
Music Northwest, and the International 
Musicians Seminar in England. 

Since his extraordinarily successful 
New York debut in 1979 as a winner of 
the 1978 Young Concert Artists 
International Auditions, cellist Colin 
Carr has toured the U.S. annually and 
was recently honored as recipient of the 
1982 Gregor Piatigorsky Memorial 
Award of $2,500 given each year to 
honor the memory of the great cellist 
by acknowledging young cellists of 
distinction. 

Now 23, the London-bom Carr has 
appeared with most of the major British 
orchestras. He made his Royal Festival 
Hall debut in 1980 with the English 
Chamber Orchestra, and in May 1981, 
played the Elgar concerto with the BBC 
Symphony Orchestra. He returns to the 
Festival Hall next spring to play the 
Walton concerto with the Royal 
Philharmonic Orchestra Conducted by 
Yehudi Menuhin. 

Art Exhibit 
The French House is sponsoring a 

photography exhibit entitled "The Paris 
Opera". The exhibit will run until 
March 5 in the lobby of the House. 
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Newsmakers 
Charles Holloway Named Director of University Communications 

Charles M. Holloway, director of 
corporate communications for the 
College Board in New York City, has 
been named the Director of University 
Communications effective March 1. 

Holloway, who has been associated 
with the College Board since 1959, will 
fill the position formerly held by Ross 
Weeks, who left the College in May to 
become executive director of the 
Jamestown-Yorktown Foundation. 

Holloway will administer the 
university communications program 
which includes media relations, 
publications, special events, and 
internal communications. 

Holloway joined the College Board 
in 1959 as director of information 
services with responsibility for the 
public information office, newsletters, 
annual reports and related publications, 
the production of television shows and 
films, and the planning and conducting 
of national and regional writers 
seminars. 

He assumed the position of director 
of corporate communications in 1972. 
His current position includes the 
supervision and direction of a variety of 
writing, film and television, and 
associational activities involving the 
national communications of the College 
Board. 

The Board is a nonprofit membership 
association of more than 2500 colleges, 
universities, and secondary schools. It is 
best known as the sponsor of a series 
of guidance and college admissions 
tests including the Scholastic Aptitude 
Tests (SAT). 

A graduate of the University of 
California at Berkeley, Holloway 
pursued graduate studies in English at 
California, Columbia University and the 

Thompson Leaves 
Festival Staff 

Kent Thompson, artistic director of 
the Virginia Shakespeare Festival since 
1979, has resigned his post to resume 
his theatrical career in New York City. 

Thompson, who has been with the 
Festival since its inception in 1978, and 
has been artistic director for the past 
three seasons, said he felt that "the 
Festival was a wonderful opportunity 
for me. It has grown into a viable and 
healthy organization, which I think will 
continue to attract theatregoers from all 
over the state." 

Thompson also expressed his 
appreciation to the many people at the 
College and in the community who 
have supported the Festival. "The 
members of the Festival Guild and the 
Lord Chamberlain Society really made 
a difference," said Thompson. "I can't 
thank them enough for their support 
and hard work. 

"Of course, none of this would have 
been possible without the unfailing 
support of the College of William and 
Mary," he added. 

Richard Palmer, general manager of 
the Festival, said that although a search 
for a new artistic director will begin 
immediately, he viewed Thompson's 
departure with regret. "Kent Thompson 
helped to create an exciting, strong arts 
organization. Income tripled and 
attendance increased by over 70 
percent during his years with the 
Festival. His work will hopefully endure 
for years after his departure." 

State University of Washington where 
he received his master of arts degree in 
English. He also studied at the 
University of Aix-Marseilles in France. 

Holloway has served with the Federal 
government on two different occasions 
in the Office of the U.S. Commissioner 
of Education. From 1957 to 1959, he 
was a special assistant to U.S. 
Commissioner of Education, Lawrence 
Derthick, and in 1963, while on leave 

from the College Board, he served as a 
special consultant to Commissioner 
Francis Keppel. 

Holloway has also worked for the 
National Education Association in 
federal and Congressional relations, 
and while on leave from the College 
Board, he was a visiting editor for the 
Chronicle of Higher Education, a 
national weekly for higher education 
institutions. 

Holloway has published in a number 
of education-related journals and 
newspapers, including the Chronicle, 
CHANGE Magazine, and the National 
Education Association Journal. 

His appointment is the culmination of 
a national search which attracted nearly 
375 applications. 

He and Mrs. Holloway have two 
sons, one of whom, Peter, is a 1977 
graduate of William and Mary. 

College Community Mourns Recent Deaths 
Rita Welsh 

Rita Vames Welsh of 326 Bums 
Lane died Dec. 26 at Williamsburg 
Community Hospital. She was 51. 

Mrs. Welsh was bom in Omaha, 
Neb., and resided in Williamsburg for 
the past 18 years. She was co-director 
of the Adult Skills Program at the 
College of William and Mary and 
served on the board of directors of 
Child Development Resources. She 
belonged to the Church of St. Bede, 
the League of Women Voters and the 
International Reading Association. 

Mrs. Welsh is survived by her 
husband, Robert E. Welsh; three sons, 
Patrick R. Welsh of Chapel Hill, N.C., 
and Richard J. Welsh and Edward M. 
Welsh, both of Greensboro, N.C.; her 
mother, Margaret Ryan Vames of 
Missouri Valley, Iowa, and Omaha; two 
sisters, Angela How and Carole 
Maginn, both of Omaha; and a brother, 
Dr. Richard P. Vames of Los Angeles. 

A wake service was held at Bucktrout 
Funeral Home. A funeral was 

(Reprinted from the Virginia Gazette, 
Jan. 6) 

When Rita Vames Welsh died last 
week, the Williamsburg area lost one of 
those few people in the world who 
really do things to help the needy. 

It's easy to send a check to support a 
cause or to discuss the plight of those 
who seem caught in a cycle of poverty. 
Mrs. Welsh devoted the last six years of 
her life to starting and maintaining the 
Adult Skills F^ogram that serves 
Williamsburg, James City County and 
upper York County. Through the 
program, Mrs. Welsh helped hundreds 
of local residents learn how to read, 
write and do basic mathematics. 

Numerous Williamsburg area resi¬ 
dents have come to Mrs. Welsh barely 
able to sign their own names. They 
came to her not knowing how to keep 
a checkbook and unable to drive 
because they couldn't read the required 
written test They left with the skills 
they sought Many went on to better 
jobs with the abilities they had 
acquired. 

Beyond the Adult Skills Program, 
Mrs. Welsh served the community 
through her involvement at the Church 
of St. Bede, where she worked with 
college students in particular. Her quiet 
sense of humor bridged the gap that is 
so aggravating between the genera¬ 
tions. 

She was also a member of the board 
of directors of Child Development 
Resources, the League of Women 
Voters and the International Reading 
Association. She will be remembered in 
the Williamsburg community for what 
she gave to it 

conducted at the parish center of the 
Church of St Bede by Father Ronald 
Sequin and Father George E. Lahn of 
the Church of St Bede, and Father 
Michael McLemon of St Rose of Lima 
Church, York, Pa. Buried was in Cedar 
Grove Cemetery. 

The family has suggested that tokens 
of sympathy be expressed through 
contributions to the Adult Skills 
Program at the College of William and 
Mary. 

Caroline Chandler Heriot 
Miss Caroline Chandler Heriot, 63, 

law librarian and professor of law at the 
Marshall-Wythe School of Law at the 
College of William and Mary, died at 
Georgetown University Hospital in 
Washington after a long illness. 

A native of Dalzell, S.C., Miss Heriot 
was graduated from Lander College in 
Greenwood, S.C., in 1939 and 
received a bachelor's degree in library 
science from the University of North 
Carolina, Chapel Hill, in 1954 and a 
law degree from UNC in 1960. She is 
credited with the reorganization and 
restructuring of the Marshall-Wythe law 
library after she was appointed in July 
1976 and has been cited for her 
recommendations and her work with 
the architects in improving the design of 
the new law school library building at 
William and Mary. 

Before her appointment in Williams¬ 
burg, she served for nine years as law 
librarian, assistant professor, associate 
professor and professor of law at 
Loyola University Law School in New 
Orleans. Earlier she served as librarian 
for the New Mexico Supreme Court in 
1965-67 and as assistant law librarian 
and law librarian at the University of 
Iowa's College of Law in 1960-65. 

She began her law library work in 
1956 as assistant law librarian at the 
UNC School of Law while she was 
working on her law degree. 

Carl M. Voyles 
Carl M. Voyles, 82, of Fort Myers, 

Fla., a veteran football coach who 
spent five years at William and Mary in 
the 1940s, died at his home Monday. 

Voyles went to William and Mary in 
1939 as head coach and athletic 
director and guided the Indians to four 
successive winning seasons 7-3 record. 
William and Mary did not play football 
in 1943. 

Voyles later was head coach at 
Auburn, 1944-47, in the Southeastern 
Conference; of the Brooklyn Dodgers, 
1948-49, in the All American 
Conference; and of the Hamilton Tiger 
Cats, 1950-55, in the Canadian 
League. 

Prior to his W&M stint native 
Oklahoman Voyles had been an 
assistant at Illinois and Duke. 

Voyles was elected to the Football 
Hall of Fame, both in the United States 
and Canada. 

She had served on a number of 
inspection and accreditation teams for 
the American Bar Association/American 
Association of Law Libraries since 
1976. 

Miss Heriot is survived by her 
mother, Mrs. J.C. Heriot of Bishopville, 
S.C.; three brothers, retired Col. James 
D. Heriot of Columbia, S.C., Richard 
M. Heriot of Iowa City, Iowa, and 
William G. Heriot of Bishopville; anch 
two sisters, Mrs. William Weaver of 
Bethesda, Md, and Louise Heriot of 
Bennetsville, S.C. 

A funeral was held at Old Rembert 
Church in Lee County, S.C. A 
memorial service was held Jan. 15 in 
the Wren Chapel. 

Lena Gary Clark 
Lena Gary Clark, 87, died Dec. 24 at 

the Pines Convalescent Center 
following a short illness. 

Mrs. Clark was bom in Henrico 
County and resided in Williamsburg for 
the past 56 years. She belonged to 
Williamsburg United Methodist Church 
and was a member of Green Spring 
Garden Club. Her late husband was G. 
Glenwood Clark, Chancellor professor 
of English at the College of William and 
Mary. 

She is survived by a son, E. Gary 
Clark of Westport, Conn.; a sister, Mrs. 
R. W. Gannaway of Cumberland Coun¬ 
ty; five grandchildren and one great- 
grandson. 

A funeral was held at Williamsburg 
United Methodist Church by the Rev. 
David Smith, the Rev. James W. 
Brown and the Rev. Charles Swadley. 
Burial was in Cedar Grove Cemetery, 
Williamsburg. 

Mrs. Patricia Berry 
Mrs. Patricia Brown Berry, 33, of 

Hayes, Va., died Monday Jan. 11 at 
home. 

A member of Severn Presbyterian 
Church, she was a laboratory 
technician for the Virginia Institute of 
Marine Science, Gloucester Point. 

Survivors include a son, Noah F. 
Berry, at home; and her parents, Mr. 
and Mrs. W. Edward Brown of Hayes, 
and a sister, Mrs. Kathryn Ketch, all of 
Hayes. 

William J. Carter To End 10 Years Heading Business Office 
William J. Carter has announced his 

resignation as vice president for busi¬ 
ness affcurs effective August 31, upon 
his completion of 10 years in the post. 

In a letter to Thomas A. Graves, Jr., 
president of the College, Carter said he 
had made the decision "after careful 
assessment of our progress over the 
past ten years and contemplation of 
moving on to a new challenging 
situation, which, as you know, I have 
been exploring for more than a year." 

President Graves accepted the 
resignation with regret, noting that 
Carter had presided over one of the 
most dynamic periods of construction 
and renovation growth in the College's 

. history. He commended Carter as "a 
dedicated public servant" who "had 
given of himself above and beyond the 
call of duty in administering the 
College's business affairs over the past 
decade." 

In the past 10 years, William and 
Mary had completed more than $35 
million in renovated and new 
construction including a $3.5 million 
renovation of older dormitories. 
Coming on line in the past year have 
been a $1.4 million renovation of 
Sorority Court, a $2.1 million 
renovation of Chancellors Hall, which 
will be dedicated in February as the 
new home of the School of Business 
Administration; a $500,000 addition to 
the College Bookstore, and a $1.1 
million addition to the physical plant 
facilities. 

During Carter's tenure as vice 
president for business affairs, the 
College also completed the new $5.6   ■ 
million law school and a $4 million 

, student housing complex known as 
Randolph Residences. 

Carter said he was most proud of the 
improvements in student housing, 
including the negotiation of the transfer 
of 38 acres of property, two residence 
halls, and four houses from Eastern 
State Hospital to William and Mary. 
The property, known as James Blair 
Terrace, gave the College residence 
space for an additional 280 students, 
including graduate students. Carter 
estimated that to build a similar 
complex would cost in the 
neighborhood of $6 million. Student 
housing capacity at William and Mary 
has increased by 25 percent since 
1972. 

In his letter to President Graves, 
Carter described his tenure at William 
and Mary as "a dynamic period in the 
continuing development of William and 
Mary and a stimulating, challenging and 
gratifying time in my career, and I shall 
always value with esteem and affection 

my association with you, my 
colleagues, the Board of Visitors and 
the College." 

He said he was announcing his 
resignation early in order to give the 
College ample opportunity to search for 
his successor. 

Carter, 52, came to his position from 
Hollins College where he had been 

business manager for nine years. At 
William and Mary, he is responsible for 
the areas of non-academic administra¬ 
tion personnel, accounting and financial 
administration, campus police, purchas¬ 
es and stores, auxiliary enterprises, 
business services, facilities planning and 
construction, and buildings and 
grounds. 

Carter is chairman of the Council of 
Senior State Business Officers, which 
consists of the chief business officers of 
the senior colleges and universities of 
Virginia. He is also a member of the 
National Association of the College and 
University Business Officers and the 
Eastern Association of College and Uni¬ 
versity Business Officers. 

Tate and Fraser Win NEH Fellowships 
For the second year in a row, faculty 

members at the College have been 
awarded National Endowment for the 
Humanities Fellowships. 

Thad Tate, director of the Institute of 
Early American History and Culture, 
co-sponsored by the College and the 
Colonial Williamsburg Foundation, has 
won a Fellowship for Independent 
Study and Research. Howard Fraser, 
associate professor of modem 
languages and literatures, has been 
awarded a Fellowship for College 
Teachers. Both Fraser and Tate will be 
on leave for the 1982-83 academic 
year. 

Tate, who is also a professor of 
history, will begin his work in late 
summer on a project he has entitled 
"The Early American Landscape; An 
Environmental History of America 
1600-1750." He expects to do most of 
his research in Charlottesville, Va., and 
Washington, D.C. 

Tate, who has been director of 
IEAHC since 1972, is author of "The 
Negro in Eighteenth Century Williams¬ 
burg," and many articles on early 
American history. He is also co-editor 
and contributor for "The Chesapeake 
in the Seventeenth Century," published 
by the University of North Carolina 
Press. Tate was editor of The William 
and Mary Quarterly from 1966-72, and 
was Book Review editor from 1961-66. 

The Fellowship Tate received is given 
to scholars and teachers who have 
made significant contributions to 
humanistic thought and knowledge. 
There were 1,076 eligible applicants to 
the program of whom 126 were 
funded. 
New Mexico in Albuquerque on a study 
called "Modernist Imagination in the 
Magazine Caras y caretas." His study 
will cover the first half of the editions 
published from 1898-1939. He will be 
looking at articles, short stories and 
poems in the magazine and the context 
in which they appeared. 

Fraser, whose teaching specialities 
include the Spanish and Portuguese 

languages and Spanish American 
literature, joined the William and Mary 
faculty in 1974. He was one of 137 
successful applicants for a Fellowship 
for College Teachers, a program which 
received over 700 research proposals. 

Last year, Bruce A. McConachie, 
associate professor of theatre and 
speech, and Hans O. Tiefel, professor 
of religion, received NEH Fellowships. 

Tiefel is currently working on a book 
about the roles and obligations of 
German Protestants in the 1930s 
toward the Nazi state and to the Jews. 

The project has been entitled "A 
Testing of Christian Ethics: German 
Protestantism and the Rise of National 
Socialism." 

McConachie, also working on a 
book, is exploring the parallels and 
continuities among the structures and 
contents of popular melodrama. He is 
studying the styles and the 
organizations of actors and theatrical 
companies which performed them and 
the values and behavior of the 
audiences which viewed these plays 
and players in pre-Civil War America. 

Howard Fraser Thad Tate 

Hugh Seidman Is Writer-in-Residence 
Hugh Seidman, a lyric poet whose 

writings are included in twenty 
anthologies, will be Writer-in-Residence 
for the spring semester. 

Stephen Spender was scheduled to 
join the English faculty this spring, but 
he was forced to withdraw due to 
illness. 

Seidman has had over 75 poems 
published in magazines and periodicals 

Alumni Join Staff of Governor Charles Robb In Richmond 
Timothy J. Sullivan, associate dean 

of the Marshall-Wythe School of Law, 
has been named Executive Assistant for 
Planning and Policy in Governor 
Charles S. Robb's administration. 

Sullivan's job will be to "develop 
responses and programs" for "the 
whole range of issues that confronts 
state government" 

In a recent interview with the press, 
Sullivan predicted a "difficult four 
years" for the Robb administration 
because of federal budget cuts and a 
decline in the growth rate of state 
revenues. 

Sullivan worked as a volunteer issues 
advisor to Robb for nearly two years as 
Robb was preparing and running his 
campaign for governor. Sullivan was 

the coordinator for an economic 
development plan that became a 
cornerstone of the Robb campaign. 
Sullivan, whose teaching specialties 
include contracts, equitable and legal 
remedies, received an undergraduate 
degree in government from William and 
Mary in 1966. He received a J.D. 
degree from Harvard University and 
joined the Marshall-Wythe faculty in 1972. 

Sullivan has been on leave as a 
visiting professor at the University of 
Virginia. In his absense, Richard E. 
Walck, professor of law, has been 
acting associate dean of administration. 

Stewart H. Gamage, a 1972 fine arts 
graduate, executive director of the 
National Alliance for Hydroelectric 

Energy, has been named Director of 
the Virginia Liaison Office in Washington. 

Gamage served as an executive 
assistant to Robb in 1978-79 and has 
been on the staffs of several House 
committees in Washington. In 1974 she 
was a Planning Consultant for the 
Commonwealth of Virginia and later 
assistant to the chairman of the House 
Committee on Banking, Finance and 
Urban Affairs. She was a staff member 
of the House Committee on Ethics in 
1977 and has also served as Associate 
Deputy for Government Affairs in the 
office of Alfred E. Kahn, advisor on 
inflation, during the Carter administra¬ 
tion. She was elected to the Board of   ' 
the Directors of the Society of the 
Alumni in 1979. 

and has had 15 poems, articles and 
reviews accepted for publication this 
year. His latest book, published this 
year by Random House, is entitled 
"Thome/Falcon/Eye." He is also the 
author of "Blood Lord," published in 
1970 under the Yale Series of Younger 
Poets program. 

Seidman has been a visiting poet and 
lecturer at a number of colleges and 
universities including the University of 
Wisconsin, Washington College, and 
Yale University. He was poet-in-resid- 
ence at the Aspen Leaves Writers 
Conference, summer of 1979, and 
since 1978 has been participating poet 
in the New York State Poets-in-the- 
Schools program. Seidman, in addition 
to his writings and academic 
commitments, has conducted private 
poetry workshops since 1970. 

Seidman is a graduate of Polytechnic 
Institute of Brooklyn, where he received 
a B.S. cum laude in 1961, and 
Columbia University School of the Arts, 
where he received an MFA with 
distinction in poetry in 1969. Seidman 
makes his home in New York City. 



Dr. Karow New Director 
Student Health Services 

Dr. Juliette S. Karow, a staff 
physician at the Student Health Center 
since 1974, and acting director since 
April 1981, has been named director of 
the Student Health Center. 

A graduate of the University of 
Michigan Medical School, Ann Arbor, 
Mich., Dr. Karow conducted a private 
practice in general medicine in Royal 
Oak, Mich, from 1953-1954 and in 
Sarasota, Rorida from 1964-74. From 
1953-1960 she was director of all 
planned parenthood clinics in Oakland 
County, Mich. 

Dr. Karow temporarily retired from 
private practice to devote herself to 
reusing her children from 1954 until 
1964 when her youngest child started 
school. She continued as director of the 
planned parenthood clinics, however, 
until the family moved to Florida in 
1967. 

Dr. Karow is author of "The Necess¬ 
ary Diet" a new uncomplicated 
approach to good nutrition, published 
by Donning Publishers, 1981. Her 
interest in good nutrition, especially 
among the college-age population, led 
to her development of a nutritious 
snack food, "Mighty Muffins." She now 
serves as chairman of the Board of the 
Mighton Muffin Baking Co. of West 
Point, Va. 

The invertebrate ecologist Robert J. 
Diaz, assistant professor of marine 
science, has been awarded a $70,000 
one-year grant by the Environmental 
Protection Agency to study the effects 
of a laboratory environment on the 
outcome of toxicity (bioassay) studies. 
Marine animals are regularly subjected 
to controlled laboratory conditions to 
determine the effects of toxic 
substances (pollutants). Removing them 
from the natural environment may have 
an untoward effect that can alter the 
results of bioassays. 

He will be assisted in the study by 
Morris H. Roberts, Jr., associate 
professor of marine science, and newly- 
appointed assistant marine scientist 
Sandra Thornton, a Yale University 
biology graduate. 

Paul K. Stockmeyer of the 
department of mathematics and 
computer science has recently 
published two articles on Graph 
Reconstruction Theory. "A Census of 
Non-Reconstructable Digraphs, I:  Six 
Related Families" appears in the Oct., 
1981 issue of the Journal of 
Combinatorial Theory, Series B. The 
report "Which Reconstruction Results 
cure Significant" forms a chapter of the 
book The Theory and Applications of 
Graphs (Proceedings of the Fourth 
International Conference on the Theory 
and Applications of Graphs), recently 
published by John Wiley and Sons. 

An article entitled "Addendum: 
Controllability and Stabilizability in 
Multi-Pair Systems" by David P. 
Stanford and Luther T. Conner, of the 
department of mathematics and 
computer science, appears in the Sept, 
1981 issue of the Journal of Control 
and Optimization of the Society for 
Industrial and Applied Mathematics. 
The article expands on a previously 
published paper of the authors' on a 
discrete-time multi-modal control 
system. 

Wayne Kemodle, professor of 
sociology, has been appointed to the 
Board of Directors of Williamsburg 
Community Living, Incorporated. 

Dr. Karow 

Dale Hoak of the history depart¬ 
ment, currently a Visiting Fellow of 
Clare Hall, University of Cambridge, 
gave a slide lecture Dec. 1 to the Medi- 
eval Historical Society at the University 
of Cambridge on "The Hexenbilder of 
Hans Balding Grien: History, Art and 
Mentality in Renaissance Germany." 

The lecture explored the possibility 
that late-medieval oral traditions may 
have inspired some of the woodcuts of 
this German master. The lecture was 
delivered at Gonville and Caius College 
Cambridge. 

David Finifter of the economics 
department presented a seminar paper 
entitled "An Analysis of the Net 
Earnings Impact of CETA Participation 
Using the CLMS Data Base" to 
members of the Department of 
Economics and the Center for Labor 
Market Studies at Northeastern 
University, Dec. 8. 

Finifter, Martin Garrett, and Steven 
Meyer of the department of economics 
attended several sessions of the 
National Bureau of Economic 
Economic Research's Conference on 
Measurement of Wages "which was held 
in Williamsburg on Dec. 4 and 5. 

George W. Grayson, professor of 
government, delivered two lectures 
Dec. 11, at the Foreign Service Institute 
of the Department of State on "Energy 
Issues in Latin America and the 
Caribbean" and "The Emigration Issue 
in Latin America and the Caribbean." 
On Oct 14, Grayson presented invited 
testimony on "U.S. Immigration 
Policy" before the Subcommittee on 
Immigration of the U.S. House of 
Representatives. 

Recent essays by Grayson on 
Mexican affairs and energy policy have 
appeared in Commonweal (Oct 23), 
Current History (Nov. 1981), and 
Newsday (Nov. 23 and Dec. 3). 

John Lavach, professor of educa¬ 
tion, presented an invited address, 
"The Human Side of Management," at 
the National Aeronautics and Space 
Administrations, Goddard Space Right 
Center, Maryland. 

Robert J. Orth, assistant professor of 
marine science, was an invited 

participant at a Special Conference held 
at Virginia Tech. 

The conference, "Recovery and 
Restoration of Damaged Eco-systems," 
was organized by Dr. John Caims and 
Dr. Art Buikema through a grant fund¬ 
ed by the Exxon Corp. 

The ecosystems addressed (seagrass, 
marshes, mangroves, coral reefs, 
fisheries, tundra and shores) were those 
having the potential to be adversely 
affected by oilspills. Orth's participation 
was in the seagrass group. 

Chesapeake Bay Magazine recently 
purchased 2,000 copies of the booklet 
The Chesapeake: A Boating Guide to 
Weather that was produced by Sea 
Grant at the Virginia Institute of Marine 
Science with help from the NOAA 
National Weather Service. Some 6,000 
copies of the popular 1979 publication 
have been distributed. Jon Lucy, 
instructor'in marine science was its 
principal author. 

Norma R. Chandler, Director of 
Purchases and Stores, attended the fall 
meeting of the Virginia Association of 
Governmental F'urchasing in McLean, 
Nov. 3-5. Mrs. Chandler also attended 
the fourth annual luncheon of the 
Tidewater Regional Minority Purchasing 
Council, Inc., Nov. 13. Guest speaker 
was Dr. Harrison B. Wilson, President 
of Norfolk State University. 

"Roman Catholic Modernism-Revis¬ 
ited" by James Livingston, professor 
of religion, appeared in Vol. 50 (Sept., 
1981) of the Historical Magazine of the 
Protestant Episcopal Church. The 
article analyzes historiographical ques¬ 
tions raised by T.M. Loome's 
provocative Liberal Catholicism, Re¬ 
form Catholicism, Modernism. A shorter 
review of the Loome book by 
Livingston appeared in the Oct." issue of 
The American Historical Review. 

Leonard W. Haas, assistant professor 
of marine science, has received a 
two-yeeur, $110,000 grant from the 
Biological Oceanography Section of the 
National Science Foundation. The grant 
will be used for research on the ecology 
of heterotrophic microflagellates (micro¬ 
organisms that feed on other organisms). 
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Mario D. Zamora, professor of 
anthropology, was invited in November 
to participate in the Tenth International 
Congress of the Unity of the Sciences 
by Morton Kaplan, professor of political 
science at the University of Chicago 
and President of the Congress, held in 
Seoul, Korea. 

About 800 scholars from 100 
nations, representing various disciplines, 
attended. Zamora was involved in the 
sessions dealing with modernization and 
development in Asia, focused on Korea 
and Japan. While in Korea, Dr. Zamora 
was also invited to deliver a lecture 
entitled "Trends in American Anthro¬ 
pology and Their Implications for 
Korean Anthropology" at the College 
of Social Sciences, Seoul National 
University. He was likewise hosted by 
the Philippine Ambassador to Korea 
Nicanor Jimenez in connection with the 
formation of the Association for 
Anthropological Diplomacy and Philip¬ 
pine politics. On his way back to the 
USA, Zamora was a seminar speaker 
before Japanese and foreign professors 
in Tokyo, Japan on the subject 
"Emerging Asia: FVospects for 
Modernization". While in Tokyo, he 
was the guest of Philippine and 
Southeast Asian specialists at the 
University of Tokyo and Sophia 
University, Japan. 

Zamora was invited to serve as a 
member of the international editorial 
advisory board of Asian Profile, an 
international journal published in Hong 
Kong. His article entitled "Methods of 
Research in Cultural Anthropology" 
appeared in the recent issue of the 
Angeles University Journal, Angeles 
University, Philippines. His review of 
W.H. Cowley's Presidents, Professors, 
and Trustees appeared in the latest 
issue of the Indian Journal of Public 
Administration, New Delhi, India. His 
review of F.E.M. Mitrasing's Suriname: 
Land of Seven Peoples was printed in 
Mini-Worfcf, a magazine published in 
Paramaribo, Suriname Republic. 

Fred Harris, assistant professor of 
economics, learned recently that "A 
Bayesian Analysis of Free Rider 
Metagames" has been accepted for 
publication in the Southern Economic 
Journal. The paper was co-authored 
with Roy C. Evans ('80), a former 
honors student 

Schauer Is Next Forum Speaker 
Frederick F. Schauer, professor of 

law at the Marshall-Wythe School of 
Law, will be guest speaker at the next 
meeting of the Faculty Forum, 
Thursday, Jan. 21 at 12:30 - 1:30 
p.m., in the Dodge Room of Phi Beta 
Kappa Memorial Hall. 

Participants are asked to bring a bag 
lunch. Coffee will be provided. 

Schauer will take as his topic, "Phil¬ 
osophizing About Rights." 

"There is so much talk these days 
about human rights, legal rights, consti¬ 
tutional rights, moral rights and just 
'plain' rights that it has become 
important to try to clear up what it 
means to refer to a "right", what rights 
are, what kind of rights there are, and 
where rights come from", says 
Schauer. "This is a non-technical 
discussion about recent philosophical 
attempts by me and others to deal with 
this troublesome topic." 

Library Tightens Loaning Policy 
Librarian Clifford Currie has 

announced that because of the poor 
return rate on books, Swem Library will 
not lend its books to out of town 
residents. The library under its new 
policy, will lend books only to William 
and Mary faculty, staff and students, 
alumni, students in the Virginia 
Tidewater Consortium of colleges and 
area residents who have a Williamsburg 
mailing address. 

There is still no cost for library use by 
members of the College Community. 

There is a fee of $5 per year for area 
residents wishing to use the library 
facilities but no charge to members of 
the College Community. 

John D. Haskell, associate librarian 
says that the library is tightening its 
policies because of the high cost of the 
books and the need to insure that 
students have the .materials they need. 

Swem Library has upped its fine 
charges from five cents per day to ten 
cents per day and cut the borrowing   , 
time for faculty spoused from six 
months to one month. Faculty may 
check a book out for a year, graduate 
students for six months and undergrad¬ 
uates for 28 days with one renewed. 

Applications for library cards should 
be made at the circulation desk at the 
main entrance. 
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Notebook 
President's Hours 

Thursday, Jan. 21 
4-5 p.m. 

Monday, Jan. 25 
4-5 p.m. 

Wednesday, Feb. 3 
4-5 p.m. 

No appointment necessary. 

Record Breakers 

Freshman Carta Tademy of Ft 
Campbell, Kentucky, set a new William 
and Mary school record in the 50 meter 
hurdles during the annual William and 
Mary All-Comers meet at William and 
Mary Hall recently. Tademy clocked at 
6.4, placing third in her heat in the 
opening set of the indoor season for 
the Tribe. 

Tademy was a four-year high school 
track member at Ft Campbell High 
School and was the Kentucky State 
Champion in the hurdles in 1980-81 as 
well as being named Most Dependable 
for two years. 

Jim Jeutter, Carl Browne and Tom 
Martin were double winners for William 
and Mary Sunday as the Indians 
Walloped Boston College 80-33 in 
swimming last weekend. 

Brown set a record for the 500 free 
style in 4:54.81. The old mark of 
4:56.8 was set by Michael Hennessy in 
1979. 

More Loan Money 
Offered By VELA 

The Virginia Education Loan 
Authority, VELA, has recently been 
able to obtain a limited amount of 
money to lend for the Spring of 1982. 
The following guidelines are in effect 
for these additional funds: 

1) Only (renewal) students of VELA 
loans will be eligible for lending 
considerations in the Spring of 1982. 

2) The eligible students must be 
enrolled at least halftime, be a Virginia 
resident, and attending only Virginia 
schools. Students attending out of state 
institutions are not eligible for this loan 
aid. 

3) The revised applications will be 
distributed directly by the VELA to the 
students for this lending period only 
starting December 28th. Students will 
have to contact the VELA for an 
application form. Applications will not 
be distributed to the schools. (OLD 
APPLICATIONS ARE NO LONGER 
ACCEPTABLE). 

4) Applications will be accepted from 
the schools until February 15. (Post 
dated as of February 15.). 

5) Lending will be limited to the 
amount of funds available from this 
bank borrowing. 

Students who secure a VELA 
application through the Virginia 
Education Loan Authority must secure 
a NEEDS TEST form from the Office 
of Student Financial Aid as a part of 
the total application process. The 
NEEDS TEST, in most instances, 
requires parental signature (allow time 
for this). 

Accurately completed loan applicat¬ 
ions will be accepted through but no 
later than 5 p.m., Feb. 10, in the Office 
of Student Financial Aid. 

Students with questions should 
contact Mrs. Capuano at ext. 4301. 

Graduate School in Journalism 

Medill, which is part of Northwestern 
University, Evanston, 111. is considering 
recruiting on campus. They would like 
to know if there is any interest first 
however. Students who are interested 
in talking with the representative should 
sign up on the recruitment form under 
the schedule posted in Morton in the 
Placement area. 

Medill has a practically oriented pro¬ 
gram in journalism. Students attend the 
program for a year or less, depending 
On their backgrounds and receive a 
master's of science degree in 
journalism. 

Wallerstein Scholarship 

Applications are due Feb. 1 for the 
Wallerstein Scholarship at the Univer¬ 
sity of Virginia, established by a gift 
from Ruth C. and Morton L 
Wallerstein, to foster interest and 
research in Virginia municipal govern¬ 
ment 

An award of $5,000 is made for a 
12-month period, beginning at the 
recipient's wishes, between June 1 and 
Sept 1, 1982 and may continue for a 
second year. 

Inquiries should be addressed to Dr. 
Timothy G. O'Rourke, Institute of 
Government, University of Virginia, 207 
Minor Hall, Charlottesville, Va. 22903. 

History Society Meeting 

Members of Phi Alpha Theta will 
hold a meeting at 7:30 p.m. Tuesday, 
Jan. 26 in the history department 
library on the third floor of Morton 
Hall. The semester schedule will be 
established. 

Commons Open House 

Shamrock Food Service will hold 
Open House at the Commons from 
2-4:30 p.m. and 7-9 p.m., Thursday, 
Jan. 21. Tours will be offered every 
half hour during those times, and 
refreshments served. Food Service 
Director Bob Bemhard and the 
Shamrock staff will be welcoming 
visitors and explaining the operation. 

The initial assembly will be in the 
Commons lobby. For further inform¬ 
ation, call 229-0521. 

Disabled Job Applicants 

The State Department of Rehabilita¬ 
tive Services is sponsoring the Fifth 
Series of Workshops on "Understand¬ 
ing and Interviewing the Disabled Job 
Applicant" The sessions will be held 
Feb. 10-12; May 12-14; and Sept 
15-17 at the Woodrow Wilson Rehabil¬ 
itation Center in Fishersville. More 
information is available from the   - 
College's Office of Equal Opportunity 
and Affirmative Action Programs at ext. 
4651. Cost is $235 which includes 
lodging, meals and all materials. 

TV Production Workshop 

Interested students are invited to 
enroll in a non-credit television produc¬ 
tion workshop to be offered by Tele¬ 
vision Services this semester. 

Students will receive basic instruction 
in multi-camera studio and location 
video production and direction. No 
prior experience is necessary. For more 
information contact Wayne Taylor or 
Steve Miller at ext. 4275. 

Office of Placement Recruitment Schedule 

Jobs, Jobs, Jobs, Jobs 
Tuesday, Jan. 26 

Phillip Morris, U.S.A. 
Metropolitan Life Insurance 
American Grad. School of International 

Management, Thunderbird Campus, 
Glendale, AZ. 

Wednesday, Jan. 27 
Badische Corporation 
First & Merchants National Bank 
CG/Aetna 
Harlan Brown & Markowitz, Inc. 

Thursday, Jan. 28 
Traveler's Insurance 
Proctor & Gamble 
Mobil Oil Corporation 

Friday, Jan. 29 
United Technologies 
Wachovia Bank & Trust Co. 
American Management Systems, Inc. 

Monday, Feb. 1 
Aetna Life & Casualty - Group Division 
Rubbermaid - Summer Jobs 
CBS, Inc. 
United Virginia Bank 
Georgia Tech. Grad. School of 

Management 

Tuesday, Feb. 2 
The Hartford Insurance Group 
W.S. Peebles and Co. 
Virginian Riot & The Ledger-Star 
New York Life Insurance Company 
J.C. Penney 

Wednesday, Feb. 3 
The Old Country, Busch Gardens 
Burroughs Corporation 
National Security Agency 

Employers Rap 
With Students 

The employers listed below are 
conducting discussions related to 
employment opportunities for students 
graduating in May. Interested students 
should contact the Office of Placement, 
140 Morton Hall, ext. 4604 for 
additional information, and to make 
reservations. 

General Electric will discuss their 
career paths at 3:30 p.m., Monday, 
Jan. 25. Representatives will interview 
for these jobs in February. 

The Naval Surface Weapons Center 
in Dahlgren, Va., will be here at 7 p.m., 
Tuesday, Jan. 26 to speak to interested 
computer science, math and physics 
majors. 

Morgan Stanley & Co., Inc., will 
discuss management information sys¬ 
tems with an investment bank for 
undergraduate students at 7 p.m., 
Wednesday, Jan. 27. There will be a 
reception following the presentation. 

The Children's Place, a member of 
Federated Stores, will discuss their 
openings in retailing at 3:30 p.m., 
Thursday, Jan. 28. They will return to 
interview on March 1. 

Georgia Tech Graduate School of 
Management will discuss admissions 
with all interested students at 10 a. m., 
Monday, Feb. 1. This seminar will be 
held in room 2, Morton Hall. 

General Foods Corporation will have 
a reception and discussion for students 
who will be interviewing with them on 
the following day, at 7 p.m., 
Wednesday, Feb. 3. Other interested 
students may arrange to attend this 
session by contacting the Placement 
Office. 

Chubb Group of Insurance Companies 
Barclays American Corporation 
Aetna Life & Casualty - Casualty and 

Surety Division 

Thursday, Feb. 4 
Stromberg-Carison 
General Foods Corporation 
IBM Corporation - Computer Develop¬ 

ment 

Friday, Feb. 5 
Lexico Enterprises, Inc. 
Ketron, Inc. 
IBM Corporation - Computer Develop¬ 

ment 
FBI - Federal Bureau of Investigation 

Schools Seek 
W&M Grads 
Friday, Feb. 5 
Richmond City Public Schools 
9:30 a.m. - 4:30 p.m. 
Jones Hall 305 

Wednesday, Feb. 10 
Colonial Heights Public Schools 
10:00 am. - 3:00 p.m. 
Jones Hall 305 

Monday, Feb. 15 
Independent Educational Services 
7:30 p.m. - 8:30 p.m. - group 

discussion 
Jones Hall (Room TBA) 

Tuesday, Feb. 16 
Independent Educational Services 
9:00 a.m. - 4:30 p.m. 
Jones Hall 305 

Thursday, Feb. 18 
King George Public Schools 
9:00 a.m. - 4:30 p.m. 
Jones Hall 305 

Friday, Feb. 19 
Lynchburg Public Schools 
8:00 a.m. - 3:00 p.m. 
Jones Hall 305 

Nelson County Public Schools 
9:00 a.m. - 4:30 p.m. 
Jones Hall 305 

Monday, Feb. 22 
Covington City Public Schools 
10:00 am. - 4:00 p.m. 
Jones Hall 305 

Tuesday, Feb. 23 
Portsmouth City Schools 
9:30 a.m. - 4:30 p.m. 
Jones Hall 305 

York County Public Schools (2 
recruiters) 

8:30 a.m. - 4:30 p.m. 
Jones Hall 305 

Students are urged to come to the 
Office of Educational Placement in 
Jones Hall, Room 305 and sign up for 
these school systems. Also, CREDEN¬ 
TIAL PAPERS MUST BE COMPLET¬ 
ED IN ORDER TO INTERVIEW. 

Credential forms for setting up file 
may be obtained in the Office of 
Educational Placement (this is not an 
automatic procedure-students must first 
obtain the forms, fill them out and 
return to the Office of Educational 
Placement, J-305 and request that the 
recommendations that they give out 
also be returned. 
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Calendar 
TUESDAY, JANUARY 19 
SAC Meeting, CC Little Theatre, 4-6:30 

p.m. 
Drop Off Books for Book Fair, CC Ballroom, 

6-8 p.m. 
Alpha Phi Omega, CC Room A/B, 6-8 p.m. 
Ebony Expressions Rehearsal, CC Little 

Theatre, 6:30 p.m. 
Collegiate Civitans, CC Room C, 7:30 p.m. 

WEDNESDAY, JANUARY 20 
Faculty Lunch Group, CC Room D, Noon 
Holy Eucharist-St Martin's Episcopal 

Church, Jamestown Rd., 12:15 p.m. 
Book Fair Sale, CC Ballroom, 3-6 p.m. 
Alpha Chi Omega, CC Little Theatre, 4:30-9 

p.m. 
Canterbury Association and CSA, Wren 

Chapel, 5-7 p.m. 
Womens Basketball v. University of 

Richmond, W&M Hall, 5 p.m. 
CSA/Canterbury Association Dinner, Wren 

Great Hall, 6 p.m. 
Delta Gamma, CC Sit'n Bull, 6:30 p.m. 
Pick up Unsold Books, CC Ballroom, 7:30- 

9:30 p.m. 
W&M Men's Basketball v. University of 

Richmond, W&M Hall, 7:30 p.m. 

THURSDAY, JANUARY 21 
CSA, CC Gold Room, 8 a.m. 
Faculty Forum (brown bag lunch) Speaker: 

Frederick Schauer, Marshall-Wythe School 
of Law, "Philosophizing About Rights," 
PBK Dodge Room, 12:30 p.m. 

Pick up Unsold Books, CC Ballroom, 
4:30-6:30 p.m. 

Women's Swimming v. Richmond, Adair 
Pool, 5 p.m. 

Episcopal Eucharist Wren Chapel, 5:30-6:30 
p.m. 

BSO, CC Rooms A/B, 7 p.m. 
College Republicans, CC Sit'n Bull, 7:30 

p.m. 
FCA, CC Little Theatre, 7:30 p.m. 
Residence Hall Life Staff Selection, Washing¬ 

ton Hall, 7:30 p.m. 
LDSSA, CC Room D, 8 p.m. 
Concert Series: Leonard Pennario, Pianist 

PBK, 8:15 p.m. Individual tickets $4, 
faculty, staff, students; $5 general public. 

Book Fair 25c Sale, CC Ballroom 9-10 p.m. 

FRIDAY, JANUARY 22 
WMCF, CC Sit'n Bull, 5:30 p.m. 
BSO, CC Little Theatre, 7 p.m. 
Weekly Sabbath Services, Temple Beth El, 

Jamestown Rd., 7:30 p.m. 

SATURDAY, JANUARY 23 
GMAT, Millington Aud, 8 a.m. 
Residence Hall Life staff meeting, CC 

Ballroom, 9 a.m. 
Swim Class Registration-College Womens 

Club, Adair Lobby, 10 a.m.-Noon 
Womens Fencing v. UVA, Geo. Mason 

Univ., Adair Gym, 10 a.m. and 1 p.m. 
Organ Recital, Wren Chapel, 11 a. m. 
Historical Simulation Society, CC Room D, 

11:30 a.m.-6 p.m. 
Alpha Phi Alpha, CC Little Theatre, 7 p.m. 
W&M Men's Basketball v. ODU, W&M Hall, 

7:30 p.m. 

SUNDAY, JANUARY 24 
Episcopal Eucharist St Martin's Church, 

Jamestown Rd., 8 & 10 a.m. 
Christian Education 11 a.m. 

CSA Mass, CC BaUroom, 9:30 a.m. 
Society of Friends (Quakers) Silent Worship, 

104 W. Kingswood Dr., Call 229-3480, 
10:30 a.m. 

Womens AFLA Fencing Tournament Adair 
Gym, Time TBA 

Sweet Honey in the Rock, quartet 
sponsored by BSO and Office of Minority 
Affairs, Andrews Auditorium, 2 p.m. 

Sunday Series: "Music By Three" String 
Trio, CC Ballroom, 3 p.m. 

Evensong and Dinner Following, Bruton 
Parish House, 5:30 p.m. 

NTSA, CC Sit'n Bull, 7 p.m. 
SA Film Series, "And Now for Something 

Completely Different" 7 p.m., "Everything 
You Always Wanted to Know About Sex" 
8:45 p.m., W&M Hall 

Cinema Classics Society, "Desby Rides 
Again", Season Pass or $2, Millington 
Aud., 8 p.m. 

MONDAY, JANUARY 25 
Phi Mu Alpha, CC Sit'n Bull, 6:30 p.m. 
Modem Language Film, Botetourt Theatre, 

Swem Library, 7 p.m. 
Modem Language & French House Speaker, 

CC Little Theatre, 7 p.m., Reception 
Following 

Concert, "Police", W&M Hall, 8 p.m. 

TUESDAY, JANUARY 26 
Food Service Committee. CC Room D, 2 P.m. 
SAC, CC Little Theatre, 4 p.m. 
Alpha Phi Omega, CC Room A/B, 6 p.m. 
Ebony Expressions, CC Little Theatre, 6:30 

p.m. (rehearsal) 

PanHel, CC Room D, 7 p.m. 
Collegiate Civitans, CC Room C, 7:30 p.m. 
Alpha Phi Omega, Reception, CC Sit'n Bull, 

7:30 p.m. 
Circle K Project Night CC Ballroom, 7:30 p.m. 

W&M Women's Basketball v. Longwood 
College, W&M Hall, 7:30 p.m. 

Classified 
FOR SALE 

HOUSE FOR SALE. Brick rancher 
w/double garage and three bedrooms, IVz 
baths, country kitchen, den with fireplace, 
and special room for office or 4th br. 
Chickahominy Haven 20 minutes from 
campus with beach and boat landing access. 
Call 564-9792. $48,000 (2/2) 

BUNK BEDS with ladder, maple $60. 
564-9792 or ext 4383. No mattresses (2/2). 

AK1TA PUPPIES. Also 3 year old female 
Akita needs a loving pet home. Excellent 
with children. Call 564-3461. (2/2) 

FOR RENT 

ROOM, WALKING DISTANCE TO 
CAMPUS. Large, quiet double-room. Avail¬ 
able January $120/MO each person. 
Including util. Call 229-0252 between 5 p.m. 
& 6 p.m. (2/2) 

TWO FEMALES LOOKING FOR SAME 
to share 3 bedroom house located 2 miles 
from campus. House has washer/dryer 
facilities, IVz baths, lots of storage space & is 
furnished. Rent is $150/mo. per person, incl. 
util. Available immediately. Call 229-7244 
after 5:30 p.m. or 229-1000 #2278 during 
the day and ask for Jennifer Hall or Jennifer 
Haynes. (2/2) 

ROOM FOR RENT $120 plus util. Room 
in large house 2 miles from campus. Avail¬ 
able 1/11/82 for one semester or longer. 
Prefer MBA or Law student Call 874-5531 
X 18 on weekends 220-2808. (2/2) 

WANTED 

BABYSITTER for 3 month-old girL Week 
days (7:45 - 5:15) beginning mid-February. 
Dependability, maturity a must References 
requested. Call ext 4651 or 829-2218 (2/2). 

FURN. ONE BR APT. or willing to share 
apt with sep. br., kit Close to campus. Rent 
or sublet through May. Call Dan 229-0428 
(2/2) 

FACULTY MEMBER interested in 
purchasing home directly from owner. Please 
contact at X4717 or 229-8505. (2/2) 

FEMALE ROOMMATE wanted, 2 BR apt 
$145/mo. Call 229-1164 (2/2). 

LOST 

GENUINE MOONSTONE BRACELET. 
Lost near rear of Wren Building, initials in it 
are MYC - reward. Call 868-6144 (2/2) 

Employment 
The following positions at the College 

of William and Mary are or will be 
vacant. They are open to all qualified 
individuals. However, current faculty 
and classified employees of the College 
will receive first consideration. Those 
wishing to apply for these positions 
should submit their applications to 
reach the Personnel Office, James Blair 
Hall, no later than 5 p. m. on the dead¬ 
line date. The College of William and 
Mary is an Equal Opportunity/Affirma¬ 
tive Action employer. Accordingly, 
women, minorities, and the handi¬ 
capped are encouraged to apply for 
those positions for which they are 
qualified. 

Inquiries about vacancies should be 
directed to the Personnel Office 
between the hours of 8 a.m. and 4 
p.m. and not to the department where 
the openings exist. 

MARINE SENIOR SCIENTIST (Grade 
15) - Salary range $24,972 to 
$34,107 per year. Starting salary 
dependent upon experience and 
previous salary level of appointee. 
#113 Qualifications - Ph.D. in 
marine science or closely related field 
preferred. Research background in 
one of the following areas preferred: 
estuarine sediment geochemistry, 
dynamcis of cohesive sediment 
transport, or estuarine and coastal 
morphodynamics. A strong interest in 
interdisciplinary approaches to 
estuarine and continental shelf 
problems is desirable. The scope of 

responsibility will encompass research 
and teaching activities in addition to 
the administration, as department 
head, of the research program and 
budget of the Department of Geolog¬ 
ical Oceanography. Duties include 
research program planning and 
development, and proposal prepar¬ 
ation for extramural funding. 
Location - VIMS (Geological Ocean¬ 
ography Department) deadline   2/1 

MARINE SENIOR SCIENTIST (Grade 
15) - Salary range $24,972 to 
$34,107 per year. Starting salary 
dependent upon experience and 
previous salary level of the 
appointee. #204 Qualifications - 
Ph.D. in marine science or closely re¬ 
lated field preferred. Applicants 
should have established research cre¬ 
dentials in estuarine and coastal 
hydrodynamics. A strong interest in 
hydrodynamics. A strong interest in 

interdisciplinary approaches to estuarine 
and continental shelf problems is desir¬ 

able. Duties will include conducting 
research studies, graduate teaching 
activities, and program development 
Demonstrated ability to generate 
extramural support is desirable. 
Location - VIMS (Department of 
Physical Oceanography and Hydrau¬ 
lics) deadline 2/1/82. 

PROGRAMMER (Grade 10) - Salary 
range $15,991 to $21,844 per year. 

Starting salary dependent upon ex¬ 
perience or exceptional qualifications 
and previous salary level of the 
appointee. #396 Qualifications - 
Data processing background prefer¬ 
red with demonstrated programming 
ability required. COBOL proficiency 
preferred. Desire to work with and 
train departmental users and to write 
both technical and user documenta¬ 
tion required. Ability to work and 
learn independently a necessity. 
Knowledge of accounting'auditing/ 
data-base technology desirable.   . 
Incumbent will work with financial 
and other administrative systems at 
the College. Location - Computer 
Center. Deadline - 1/27. 

COMPUTER LEAD OPERATOR - Un¬ 
classified, full-time, salary range 
$13,386 to $18,280 per year. Full 
benefits provided. Evening employ¬ 
ment Monday through Saturday 
morning 4:15 p.m. until 12:30 a.m. 
(40 hours per week). Qualifications - 
Bachelor's or Associate degree in 

data processing or related field 
desirable. Experience with medium 
or larger scale computer systems 
required. Responsible for all aspects 
of Computer Center operations 
during second shift, including super¬ 
vision of other computer operators. 
Hardware environment: IBM-370/ 
158 and PRIME 750 with 
peripherals. Location - Computer 
Center. Deadline 1/20. 

COMPUTER SYSTEMS ENGINEER — 
Unclassified, full-time, salary range 
$20,896 to $28,548 per year. Full 
benefits provided. Qualifications - 
Bachelor's degree in computer 
science or related field or appropri¬ 
ate experience preferred. Primary 
responsibilities to be in support of 
telecommunications systems within a 
a hardware/software environment 
comprised of an IBM-370/158 (MVS) 
and a PRIME-750 (PRIMOS). 
Location - Computer Center. 
Deadline -1/20. 

LABORATORY INSTRUMENT 
MAKER (Grade 10) - Salary range 
$15,991 to $21,844 per year. 
Starting salary dependent upon 
experience or exceptional qualifica¬ 
tions and previous salary level of the 
appointee. Qualifications - Associate 
or bachelor's degree in a technical or 
engineering field (or appropriate 
training) preferred. Experience in 
construction and repair of electronic 
equipment in basic research or 
academic laboratory is desirable. In¬ 
cumbent will be responsible for pro¬ 
viding electronics support for severed 
physics research groups, including 
design of special purpose equipment 
preparation of demonstration and 
laboratory equipment and mainten¬ 
ance of this equipment Location - 
Physics Department Deadline 2/1. 


